CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA
TUESDAY 

  SEPTEMBER 3, 2013

CONVENE: 6:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

ROLL CALL

INVOCATION

Public Comments

A Public Comment Registration Form is required for public testimony. A specific Agenda Item must be indicated on the form in order to speak at the Council meeting. There will be a time limit of three (3) minutes maximum allowed. Please refer to Council Rules of Order and Procedure and the Public Comment Registration Form for more information. 

Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for  the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of August 14, 2013 meeting.
· September accounts payable.

· Resources and obligations report - August
Administrative Matters
· Public Works Director Resignation & Position Vacancy

· Public Works Director Job Listing Details & Salary
· OLCC Renewals
Old Business
· Sewer Pump Issues
· JUB Engineering Water System Improvements

New Business

Mayors Report 

City Recorder Report
Public Works Report
Council/Committee Reports
The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director,Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410

Approved by

Council____________________Date_________________________
CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES

SEPTEMBER 3, 2013
 CONVENED: 6:00 PM

CITY HALL
Mayor Anthony opened the September 3, 2013 regular Council meeting at 6:00 pm with the Pledge of Allegiance. Roll call was then taken. Council members present were Dawn O'Grady, Sharon Dinger, Connie Pound, John Shurtleff and Jim Brown. Council member Kathy Ritch was absent. Also present were City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Director Jason Melo.

Mayor Anthony led the Council in a prayer.

Citizens present: Sandy Wood, Connie Brown, Angie Shurtleff, Julie Bolling, Carol Schaefer, Richard Howe, Larry Curry and Garla Rowe.  Also present were John Garlitz and Nathan Black from JUB Engineering. 

Agenda Item No. 1 - Consent Agenda

Mayor Anthony commented that the financial statement were not available at this time due to the early date of the meeting. The financial statements will be presented for approval at the next meeting. 
Councilor Brown made a motion to accept the August 14, 2013 minutes. Councilor O'Grady seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.

Agenda Item No. 2 - Administrative Matters

Public Works Director Resignation & Position Vacancy
Mayor Anthony explained that Public Works Director Jason Melo resigned from his position. Mayor Anthony read aloud Jason's letter of resignation. Letter is herein attached and part of the record. Jason letter indicated some of the reasons that he sought other employment including why it is so difficult to work for the City of Haines.
Councilor Brown addressed the Council concerning some of the reasons why Jason resigned from his position. Councilor Brown spent time discussing this issue with 42 citizens in the community. The citizens agreed that anyone could contact them and discuss this issue. All the citizens that were polled had no complaints concerning both Jason and Valerie and they were very happy with the jobs that they do. One issue that was discussed was wages. All of the citizens polled asked why the City was not paying the employees enough to keep them working for the City. In respect to employee turnover Councilor Brown also pointed out the cost to train a Public Works Director during their employment, the cost being $4,881.00 per employee which includes the cost of classes, travel expenses, lodging and wages. Every time the City loses a Public Works Director the City has to start over with the cost of training.
Councilor Brown read aloud the section of the League of Oregon Cities Handbook concerning the Role of Elected Officials. "Regardless of the size of the city or its form of government, communication between the council and a city employee must be made with recognition of two facts: The city employee is responsible to his or her immediate supervisor and cannot take orders from a councilor. Each councilor has authority in administrative matters only to the extent delegated by the council as a whole. This delegation is often formally contained in an ordinance or charter provision. Misunderstandings may arise when a councilor intends only to ask for information. The employee receiving a direct request from a councilor can easily jump to erroneous conclusions or misinterpret the councilor's intent. The best way for councilors to get information about administrative matters is to make the request during regular council meeting or to a specific manager or administrator." Councilor Brown emphasized that the Council members are policy makers not supervisors and that was another reason why Jason resigned.
Discussion followed.

Mayor Anthony explained that each Councilor has certain duties such as Landfill or Streets, that does not mean that the Councilor is the employee's supervisor they are there for backup or assistance if the employee needs assistance.
Citizen Julie Bolling questioned if there was a way to evaluate Council members. She also commented that there is always the same negativity issues with same people.
Mayor Anthony explained Council members are evaluated by citizens voting.
Citizen Connie Brown asked Jason if he would have considered staying employed with the City if he had not been harassed. 

Public Works Director Jason Melo stated that it would have been a possibility.

Citizen Connie Brown also stated that the way to handle the situation is for the Council to remember that majority rules. The majority can control what authority each individual member has and the majority can veto anything they do.
Citizen Carol Schaefer commented that she found this whole thing upsetting and she was confused with the perimeters of the Councilors. She felt that they were overstepping their bounds and going around the system when they should have dealt with the Mayor if they had concerns. She asked how the Mayor was going to keep this from happening continually. Carol asked if the Mayor was over the Council, and why it was okay for the Council to be checking on the employees, and if there was someway for him to rein that in.
Mayor Anthony explained that he was not over the Council, he does supervise the employees, the Council are suppose to be policy makers only. He stated that it was a difficult situation that they have been working on since he has been the Mayor and he is not sure how to totally solve the problem.

Public Works Director Job Listing Details & Salary
The Council was presented with a copy of the job listing from 2010 for review and discussion. Discussion included amount of wage and experience.

Councilor O'Grady made a motion to set the minimum wage at least $30,000 based on experience. Councilor Brown seconded the motion. Councilor Dinger opposed. The motion passed with majority consent. 

Councilor Dinger made a motion to add life insurance to the employee benefit plan. Councilor O'Grady seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.
Discussion also included requiring the employee to pay all or part of the cost of training if they leave their employment at the City within a stated time frame. Council agreed to discuss this further and it could be addressed in the employee contract when hired if necessary. 

Jason commented that the classes also help the employee towards gaining the appropriate hours required for each certification. So it is a benefit to the City along with the employee.

Mayor Anthony suggested a hiring citizen committee to screen the applicants and choose the top qualified applicants and bring them to the Council. He suggested that Councilors O'Grady and Brown be the Council liaisons for the committee.

Engineer John Garlitz volunteered to sit on the hiring committee to ask questions that are pertinent to the position.

Councilor Brown made a motion to form the hiring committee. Councilor Shurtleff seconded the motion. Councilor Pound opposed. Councilor Dinger abstained. The motion passed with majority consent.

Citizens that volunteered to serve on the hiring committee are Larry Curry, Richard Howe and John Garlitz.

The deadline will be September 26, 2013 for the first series of applications.  


OLCC Renewals
Mayor Anthony explained that it was time for the annual OLCC license renewals. The Haines Mercantile, Frontier Restaurant & Saloon and the Haines Steak House currently hold liquor licenses. Mayor Anthony asked if there was any objections to renewing the current licenses.
There was none.

Councilor Dinger made a motion to renew the existing OLCC licenses. Councilor O'Grady seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.

Agenda Item No. 3_- Old Business

Sewer Pump Issues

John Garlitz from JUB Engineers addressed the sewer pump issues. All the information has been obtained from the manufacturers of the pumps. Neither the ABS pumps that were originally presented in the design or the Myers pumps that were installed, will work in the wet well design. The only pump that will work in the existing wet well is a Flygt pump. Two pumps will cost approximately $30,000. There is also a blockage in the force main based on the pressure readings. DEQ requires 3 1/2 feet per second of velocity into the force main. Considering that there is an incline of  20% going up the hill, he would recommend a higher velocity than 3 1/2 feet per second. The way it is designed now there is only 2 feet per second which does not meet DEQ requirements, and this causes build up in the line which has resulted in the force main needing to be cleaned at this time. There are other issues in the system that are causing problems and will need to be addressed such as the pivots. John is looking into possible grant funding to fix the deficiencies.
John also explained that in the new storage pond there is a string algae that was brought in from a foreign source, most likely the bentonite that was used to seal the pond. The string algae is migrating to the other ponds. The algae is plugging up the system, and must be taken care. John is researching a treatment to eliminate the algae. 
Councilor Brown commented that the farmer needs to irrigate the crop at the sewer farm, the alfalfa crop is dying out because of the lack of water due to the pivots not working properly.

Jason explained that the sprinklers were not designed to use with waste water. They are designed to make the water evaporate before it reaches the ground so it does not irrigate the crop. The nozzles need to be replaced, the cost would be $14 to $22 each and there are 150, total cost would be between $2,100 to $3,300. Jason has located someone in Boardman that will sell the City used ones for $2.00- $3.00 total cost would be between $300 and $450.
Mayor Anthony stated that the City needs a boat for sewer lagoon use, the boat that the City currently has does not meet DEQ standards. 

Council scheduled a special meeting September 5, 2013 to discuss the purchase of the sewer pumps and a boat.


JUB Engineering Water System Improvements
John turned the discussion to Water System Improvements and explained that there was basically eight steps to the Water Deficiencies Upgrade Project. Outline of the eight steps is herein attached and part of the record. The first three steps have been completed with the Water Master Plan completion and the update to the plan with the Technical Memorandum which was approved by the IFA and Oregon Health Authority. The deficiencies of the system have been describe and illustrated in the Technical Memorandum. Considering the total project cost the IFA is requesting 3 different scenarios to assess possible funding packages. These funding options will be discussed at the One Stop Meeting with IFA and the other funding agencies. Scenario #1- All deficiencies 5.8 million dollars. Scenario #2 - Immediate Compliance + critical  deficiencies + immediate needs 3.8 million dollars. Scenario #3 - Immediate Compliance + critical deficiencies 3.2 million dollars. John reassured the Council that at no time during the funding negotiations would the City be obligated or locked into to anything until the final Council vote. The information obtained at the One Stop Meeting will be analyzed by the Council. Develop cost per month and risk of each scenario and have the first public meeting per IFA requirements. After type of funding has been determined an application can be submitted. If funding is awarded another meeting with public input on the award will take place after which the Council will vote to accept or reject the funding award. If the Council accepts the award the design phase will be completed which will include: Develop and obtain Oregon Health Authority approval on the contract documents. Update public on project elements and impacts. IFA will then award construction funds. The construction award will go out for bid and will be awarded by the Council. When the project is completed and accepted their will be another public meeting per IFA requirements.
John commented that the One Stop meeting with the City and the funding agencies was being scheduled. 
Agenda Item No. 4 - Staff Reports
City Recorder
City Recorder Valerie Russell commented that it was very unfortunate that Jason is leaving the City and she thanked him for being so great to work with and that he will be greatly missed.
Public Works Director 

Public Works Director Jason Melo commented that the Council had previously discussed the valve on the pivot that is broken, but the Council never voted whether to buy a new valve or to rebuild the existing valve. Rebuilding the valve would cost $400, replacing the valve with one that is built to use with waste water would cost $697. The existing valve could be sold for $250 prior to being rebuilt.

Councilor Dinger made a motion to purchase a new valve. Councilor O'Grady seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.

Jason explained that the speed monitor is not working and needs to be repaired. 
Agenda Item No. 5 - Council Reports

Councilor Dinger

Councilor Dinger explained that she still had not obtained the information from the Judge concerning the dog enforcement issues. 
Agenda Item No. 6- Public Comments
Julie Bolling

Julie asked about the letter concerning the water testing positive for coliform that was included in the water bill.

Mayor Anthony stated that the City water did test positive for coliform, but chlorine was immediately added to the water system and the repeated test results were negative. This was not a major threat to citizens and it is not unusual for the water to test positive for coliform from time to time.  It can simply be sediment in the well or a spec of dirt that causes a positive test.

Connie Brown
Connie Brown commented that the City has lost Jason as an employee, do not loose Valerie. 

Discussion followed.
There were no other public comments.
Meeting adjourned at   8:45 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Valerie Russell, City Recorder
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